Board of Education Meeting, School District of Oakfield
Oakfield Elementary School

December 17, 2012

Board Members - Present

Robert Panzer
Ervin Kraft
Paul Dercks (5:32)
Angie Patterson
Meg Murphy-Steinke  
John Nyhuis (Left 6:20)

Penny Kottke

Administration - Present
Joe Heinzelman
Pam Yoder

Board Secretary - Present
Jackie Hungerford


Student Representative -Present
Michael Liebelt (left 5:55)
Others – Present

Julie Schmidt

Nellie Broeske 

Bo Jacob

David Jacob

Vanessa Flury

Grace Maurer

Jason Maurer

Coby Liebelt

Mason Tapp

Emily Primeau

Kya Meinburg


Others – Present

Dave Cohen
John Barbeau

Carmen Klassy

Kirk Tapp

Travis Ernst

Dave Tackett

Bob Jewell

Pete Maher

Sandi Meyer

Josh Meyer
Joey Schmitz

Emerson Bradwin

Alaina Luebke


Mason Kind

Renee Schuster
Others - Present
Terra Kind

Sarah Laning

Marsha Primeau
Lisa Bornick

Roxanne Schmitz

Casey Benish

Samantha Kosterman

Alexis Newton

Abi Streeter

Jody Streeter

Madison Boeder

Jeremy Boeder

Grace Meyer

Bryce Bornick

Lisa Bornick

Javaun Mielke

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER BY PRESIDENT

    President Kottke called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.  Roll was taken and is recorded above.

DISCUSSION/ACTION ON MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 26, 2012 SCHOOL BOARD MEETING, NOVEMBER 19, 2012 AND DECEMBER 17, 2012 OAKS COMMUNITY CHAT AND THE DECEMBER 3, 2012 BOARD RETREAT
     Mr. Panzer, seconded by Mr. Kraft, moved to approve the minutes of the November 26, 2012 School Board meeting, November 19, 2012 and December 17, 2012 Oaks Community Chat and the December 3, 2012 Board Retreat as sent out.  Motion carried:  6 ayes, 0 noes, 1 absent.

DISCUSSION ON FINANCIAL REPORT

     Administrator Yoder presented the financial report for December 17, 2012.  The report is filed with the clerk.

DISCUSSION/ACTION ON WARRANTS THROUGH DECEMBER 17, 2012

     Mr. Panzer, seconded by Mr. Kraft, moved to accept the warrants through December 17, 2012 as presented.  Motion carried:  6 ayes, 0 noes, 1 absent.

DISCUSSION/ACTION ON BOYS SOCCER CO-OP RENEWAL
     Mr. Panzer, seconded by Mrs. Patterson, moved to approve the boys soccer co-op program renewal with North Fond du Lac.  Motion carried:  6 ayes, 0 noes, 1 absent.
FOURTH GRADE PRESENTATION ON THEIR RONALD MCDONALD FUNDRAISER 
     Julie Schmidt and Nellie Broeske’s fourth grade class shared a presentation with the Board on the fundraiser that the students were doing for the Ronald McDonald House during this holiday season.  It is their month to present at the Sweet Success Program and since it is the holiday season they decided to focus on giving rather than receiving. Instead of exchanging gifts in the classroom they decided to donate their money and two students donated their birthday presents to the Ronald McDonald House. The classes worked together to put up posters around school and the community to spread the word and to open this fundraiser up to everyone.  The class will be presenting at the Sweet Success Program on Friday, December 21, 2012 at 12:30 p.m. and the CEO of the Ronald McDonald House will be there to accept the donations the students have received.
DISCUSSION/ACTION ON AD-UCATION MEDIA
     President Kottke introduced Bob Jewell and Pete Maher of Ad-ucation Media and they shared their business ideas with the Board.  The goal is to help school districts fund school programs through positive and healthy media sponsorships. This would be a free service for our district.  Mr. Nyhuis, seconded by Mr. Dercks, moved to table the action until the next meeting on January 14, 2013.  Motion carried:  7 ayes, 0 noes, 0 absent.   

DISCUSSION/ACTION ON 21ST CENTURY LEARNING/TECHNOLOGY
     Due to Mr. Tyner being out sick, this will be tabled until the January 14, 2013 meeting.
DISCUSSION ON LEGISLATIVE ISSUES
     Principal Heinzelman shared an update from State Representative Thiesfeldt.
STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE REPORT
     Mr. Liebelt had to leave early so Principal Heinzelman shared with the Board the student survey that Mr. Liebelt did on the security at the Jr/Sr High School.

DISCUSSION/ACTION ON DONATIONS

     President Kottke, seconded by Mr. Panzer, moved to accept a $5000 donation for safety from an anonymous donor and $348.66 from John Barbeau for a sound system to be used in the district.  Motion carried:  7 ayes, 0 noes, 0 absent.

DISCUSSION ON 2013 SUMMER SCHOOL PROGRAM

     Administrator Yoder shared a survey regarding the swimming program not being offered in summer school.  The survey showed that most students will still come to summer school if swimming was not offered.  She also reviewed the figures on how the swimming costs would be affected if we ran the class and if we didn’t.  The area affected is our FTE (Full time equivalency) and if we run swimming we would not be able to use those FTE minutes and that would affect our state aid in the future.  Board discussion followed.
DISCUSSION/ACTION ON 2011-2012 FINANCIAL AUDIT REPORT

     Administrator Yoder shared with the Board the Financial Audit Report from Huberty & Associates.  The board requested that they table the report before they approve it and have a representative from Huberty & Associates share with the Board our audit report.  
DISCUSSION REGARDING PRIOR MOTION TO CALL A REFERENDUM

    President Kottke informed the Board that the two motions that were approved at the last board meeting regarding our future referendum was not in the proper format so we needed to bring the two motions back to the Board for vote.  The first motion that was approved was to change the referendum timeline to three years and the second motion approved a three year referendum at $900,000 per year. 

DISCUSSION/ACTION ON RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE SCHOOL DISTRICT BUDGET TO EXCEED REVENUE LIMIT BY $900,000 PER YEAR FOR THREE YEARS FOR NON-RECURRING PURPOSES

     Mr. Panzer, seconded by Mr. Dercks moved to accept the resolution authorizing the school district budget to exceed revenue limit by $900,000 per year for three years for non-recurring purposes as presented.  Motion carried:  7 ayes, 0 noes, 0 absent.

DISCUSSION/ACTION ON Resolution Providing for a Referendum Election on the Question of the Approval of a Resolution Authorizing the School District Budget to Exceed Revenue Limit by $900,000 PER YEAR FOR three YEARS for Non-Recurring PURPOSES

     Mr. Panzer, seconded by Mrs. Patterson, moved to accept the resolution providing for a referendum election on the question of the approval of a resolution authorizing the school district budget to exceed revenue limit by $900,000 per year for three years for non-recurring purposes as presented.  Motion carried:  7 ayes, 0 noes, 0 absent.

CESA 6 UPDATE

     Mrs. Patterson shared her attendance at the CESA 6 meeting.  

UPDATE FROM THE MIDDLE YEARS STUDY TEAM

     Mr. Dercks updated the Board with the progress of the Middle School Study Team.  They are in the process of getting quotes on remodeling the Jr/Sr High School or putting an addition on at the Oakfield Elementary School.  
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

     Administrator/Elementary Principal Yoder shared with the Board our safety procedures and what we are doing to keep our kids safe. A staff meeting was held this morning to go through our procedures and how to answer questions that the students may be asking.  Some changes were going to be made in our school to increase the security throughout the building.   Officer Tackett and Mr. Ernst were in the process of updating our crisis plan and safety procedures prior to this occurrence in Connecticut.  Today outside doors have been locked except three and there have been greeters in these areas signing in anyone that has come into our school and where they were going. Officer Tackett and Mr. Ernst shared the work that has been done on a secure entry system to be used in our district and that they have been working on different crisis plans.  Board discussion took place with the current options available for our district.  The Board would like them to proceed as soon as possible to finalize their plan.  They would like them to proceed with securing the building and understand the crisis plan will still take some time. During this time the school will continue to monitor the open doors and keep all classrooms locked.  A special meeting can be called if they can gather the information needed before our January 14, 2013 school board meeting.
     Principal Heinzelman shared that the Jr/Sr High School Christmas Concert will be on Wednesday, December 19, 2012.
     John Barbeau updated the Board on how they would be using the new sound system and how well it worked for the basketball game.

MEETINGS

     Next School Board meeting, Monday, January 14, 2012 Oakfield Elementary School - 5:30 p.m.  The Oak’s Community Chat on Monday, January 21, 2013 Oakfield Elementary School, 6:30 – 7:30 p.m. 
ITEMS FOR NEXT AGENDA

    Ad-ucation 
    21st Century Learning/Technology  
    Auditors Repor,  
    WASB Resolutions
    Safety & Security Presentation
ADJOURN TO EXECUTIVE SESSION UNDER SS 19.85(1)(c)(f) TO DISCUSS PERSONNEL & BOARD PROCEDURES
     President Kottke, seconded by Mr. Dercks, moved to adjourn at 7:08 p.m. to Executive Session under SS 19.85 (1)(c)(f) to discuss personnel and board procedures.  Motion carried on roll call vote: Ayes - .Kottke, Murphy-Steinke, Patterson, Dercks, Panzer, 0 noes, absent – Kraft, Nyhuis.

Respectfully submitted by,

Jackie Hungerford, Board Secretary

